EYNSHAM ROADRUNNERS NEWSLETTER

DECEMBER 2009
EDITOR'S NOTE

What with it being the end of the year, this seemed a good point to summarise things with a closing newsletter for 2009. It’s been a busy couple of months, particularly in the off-road department, with what is becoming our annual pilgrimage to the Sodbury Slog, and the first 2 rounds of the Oxfordshire Cross Country League all being well attended. We also had 39 runners and about 10 marshals and helpers for the Eynsham club races around Wytham Woods – possibly due to the lure of the sausage sandwiches and bacon butties that followed. 
Hugh has very handily mentioned most of the highlights lined up over the next week or two, but has left me to don the “Serious Runner” hat and mention that the next round of the Cross Country is at Banbury on Sunday January 3rd, which should just about allow enough time to recover from the festivities beforehand. That’s too good a link to miss, so, on that subject, enjoy your Christmas and New Year.

Graham 
CHAIRMAN’S RAMBLE

Well Xmas is on us again, they say as you get older the days and months fly by and I tend to agree, but surprising as I get older I am running slower and slower. So how does that work!

First things first:

· Eynsham 10k – Once again the event went off brilliantly but that was only due to the efforts of you all either helping on the day or with the race administration or planning. We have had good feedback but Derek always looks to learn from events on the day to improve the race for next year. So if you have comments to make please let Derek know.

· The AGM on 31st January. Nominations are invited for the following posts:
	
	Current incumbent
	Available to be re-elected

	Chair
	Hugh Morris
	Yes

	Vice Chair
	Graham Bridges
	Yes

	Secretary
	Derek Breaker
	Yes

	Treasurer
	Mike Jinks
	No


My thanks on your behalf to Graham, Derek, and Mike for their commitment over the last twelve months in running the Club. We are still in need of a volunteer to become Treasurer. So are you interested?

As well as Mike standing down June, Lesley, Marie and Roger have all decided either other things need their attention or they need a break having been involved a long time. A big thank you to all of them too for their contribution. I need to thank Roger especially for his long involvement with running the Club.  

We have invited you all to consider standing for the committee I have had a couple of people declare an interest but if anyone else wants to be involved please talk to Graham, Derek or me, or indeed any other committee member. Denise, Elaine, Ian, Kev, Linda, and Natalie are all willing to stand again.

As for other events this month:
· 23rd December – the annual fancy dress, gentle jog and pub!!

There are a few prizes for the fancy dress, a few nibbles and something to cheer and warm us up before relocating for festive food and cheer at the Queens.
· 26th December – the Witney handicap from North Leigh. We think it will start from the Woodman (the normal pub) at noon.

· 30th December – meeting as normal

· 31st you should have seen the “MILD” productions invite

· 1st January – A walk from Eynsham is planned; the route is being finalised but should leave the back lane car park by 10am and be back before sun down! Bring a packed lunch and warm clothing etc.

Club Performances:
I have to say we have had a number of fine performances in recent weeks, highlighted by the numerous PBs at the Bicester 10k. Read on to see the reports.

Training in January:
Tuesdays - Botley Elms parade at 6:30pm prompt

Wednesdays - club house at 6:30

Sundays - as there are no races you may find more people meeting at Back Lane car park on Sunday mornings to go on various routes.

Anyway, Merry Xmas and a Happy New Year.
Hugh

RECENT HIGHLIGHTS
Eynsham 10k
This year with added chip timing, the Eynsham 10k was about as successful and well-received as any of us could remember. Still, don’t just take my word for it, here are a couple of reviews taken from the Runner’s World website:
“Great race, nice fast course, organisation brilliant, timing chips worked well, excellent marshals and traffic control at the couple of points where you crossed the road was perfect, I didn't have to stop or slow down and not a single impatient motorist anywhere. Well done it was great!”
“First time I've done this race and I'll definitely be back. Fast, flat course, the only downside being a few narrow stretches where it's hard to pass. Very well organized too, a big thank you to the excellent marshals.”
Sodbury Slog

The annual mudfest was particularly well attended by ERR this year, and even after a few late drop-outs we had 22 taking part, plus a number of supporters, photographers and hecklers. The weather stayed relatively kind (well, relative to last year, anyway), and just about everyone was still smiling at the end.
Just by way of proof, here are some of the team beforehand, and a newcomer to the event thanking our team organiser afterwards. Thinking about it, the colour of the legs is a bit of a giveaway to the ‘before’ and ‘after’ aspect...
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Sodbury Slog 8th November 2009
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Cross Country

Ok, it’s a bit early to be getting too triumphant about things, but the first round at Ascott saw the best ERR turn-out in many years, with 5 ladies (plus Hannah L in the juniors) and 17 men taking part. This meant that we nearly ran out of race numbers, not a problem we normally suffer from. 
Following this, there was an even better turn-out at Culham for the second round, with 10 ladies helping to place the ERR ‘A’ team 5th in Division 2, and 14 men helping to maintain the ERR ‘A’ team’s lead in Division 3. 

Hopefully this will mean that we get some ‘momentum’ (again, not a word we normally have to use) for the rest of the series.
FORTHCOMING EVENTS

2010 Fixtures

These were sent out recently but, if you’ve forgotten, or just deleted them along with other dull-looking club emails, here they are again.

	Date
	Race
	Short League
	Club Championship

	February 7
	Cirencester XC
	(
	(

	March 28
	Carterton 10k
	(
	(

	April 11
	White Horse 1/2 Marathon
	
	(

	May 3
	Thornborough 10m
	
	(

	May 6
	Charlton Motavation
	(
	

	May 15
	Icknield 10k, ½ Marathon
	(
	(

	May 30
	Newbury 10k
	(
	(

	June 3
	Bletchingdon Motavation
	(
	

	June 27
	Thame 10k
	(
	(

	July 10
	Adderbury 10k, ½ Marathon
	(
	(

	July 14
	Waddesdon 5k
	(
	(

	August 1
	Hooky 6
	(
	(

	August 5
	Chippy Motavation
	(
	

	September 2
	Oxford Motavation
	(
	

	September 12
	Witney 10m
	
	(

	September 18
	Woodstock 12m
	
	(

	October 11
	Hanney 5m
	(
	(

	November 21
	Eynsham 6m, 9m
	(
	(


Cross Country

As we’ve got some success to build on, here are the remaining fixtures for this season.

3 January, Banbury
7 February, Cirencester Park 

7 March, Horspath 

Club AGM

As recently mentioned by Hugh, the AGM will be on the 31st January at the Eynsham Sports and Social Club, Swan Street. Because of their opening hours of 7:30pm to 10:30pm, the AGM will start prompt at 8pm and will finish by around 10.



ERR Cycle Shirts
Not a forthcoming event, admittedly, unless you count it as a fashion event. Still, given the multi-discipline nature of the club’s activities it was perhaps only a matter of time before these were introduced. Loosely based on the design used for the Eynsham to Paris and Holyhead to Eynsham trips, these will be equally suitable whether you’re social with Sandra or downright anti-social with Lesley (perhaps I could have phrased that better). 
The design is below, they will be priced somewhere between £25 and £30, depending on how many we order, and will be available from early 2010. Please let Ian Keeley know if you would like one.
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RACE RESULTS

Henley 10k, October 11
Jim Hutchins 48:42  Adrian Pinnock 51:19  Marie Rout 55:14  Ben Chuilon 55:28  

Sheila Gascoigne 55:47  Marisa Keeley 62:49  Deirbhle Mannion 63:49  

Roger Gascoigne 66:27  Julie Weiskrantz 67:29
Henley ½ Marathon, October 11

Robert Storey 1:22:02 (debut)  Graham 
Bridges 
1:34:11  Larry Poole 1:35:19 (2nd MV60) 

Katherine Bates 1:39:25  Denise Bridges 1:41:26
(pb)  Jacky Pinnock 1:43:53 (pb) 

Kate Williamson 1:44:15
(1st LV60)  Ian Keeley 1:55:37  Sandra Jinks 2:33:58

Hanney 5, October 11

Derek Breaker 37:02  Linda Breaker 48:38  Sheenagh Reynolds 48:45

Abingdon Marathon, October 18
Richard Saunders 3:47:43  Adam Kelly 4:30:06
Frieth Hilly 10k, October 18

Hannah Brice 52:20

Cardiff Half Marathon, October 18

Dave Ferrier 1:21:31  John Bishop 1:41:38 (debut)  Elaine Butler 2:14:30 (pb)  

Julie Weiskrantz 2:24:11

Great South Run, October 25

Jonathan Moore 1:25:48  Kathy Green 1:30:07  Will Cairns 1:32:11  

Tracey Warmington 1:47:30

Ascott Cross Country, November 1

Hannah Larbalestier 17.57 (U15/U17 Girls) 

Denise Bridges 30.24  Katherine Bates 30.29  Jacky Pinnock 31.21  Kate Williamson 32.53

Anne Currie 35.02

Robert Storey 35.24  Dave Ferrier 37.28  Nick Leach 37.57  Dafydd Warburton 38.50
Ben Breaker 38.58  Mark Tyrrell 
39.51  Graham Bridges 40.22  Tony Whitlock 42.30
Kevin Dawson 43.05  Mark Creasey 43.25  Nick Sheard 44.17  Mark Schofield 44.23

Peter Larbalestier 45.23  Martin Johnson 48.08  Adrian Pinnock 50.04 Nik Roberts 53.40
Keith Baker 54.01
Sodbury Slog, November 8
Ben Breaker 1:06:50  Mark Tyrrell 1:07:05  Graham Bridges 1:08:26  Kevin Dawson 1:12:43

Tony Whitlock 1:12:57  Alastair Graham 
1:14:58  John Bishop 1:21:57 Derek Breaker 1:22:10

Martin Johnson 1:22:50  Denise Bridges 1:23:56  Jacky Pinnock 1:24:28 

Kate Williamson 1:25:25 (1st LV60) Adrian Pinnock 1:27:15  Hannah Brice 1:37:06  
Ian Keeley 1:48:31  Denise Bailey 1:52:12  Hildy Frenken 2:06:25  Jenny Breaker 2:06:26 

Julie Weiskrantz 2:06:35  Elaine Butler 2:08:01  Linda Breaker 2:08:02 Marisa Keeley 2:08:03
Eynsham 6 Mile, November 15

Matthew Marks 45:27  Alastair Graham 46:08  Mark Schofield 48:15  John Bishop 49:07

Ben Chuilon 49:38  Adrian Pinnock 50:03  Marie Chuilon 51:47  Sheila Gascoigne 56:16

Natalie Dawson
56:39  Jane Bishop 58:05  Gail Morris 1:02:22  Marisa Keeley 1:02:38

Roger Gascoigne 1:03:47  Elaine Butler 1:03:55  Linda Breaker 1:05:33

Julie Weiskrantz 1:05:45  Sandra Jinks 1:09:18
Eynsham 9 Mile, November 15

Robert Storey 55:28  Dafydd Warburton 
1:00:39  Graham Bridges 1:01:48 

Mark Tyrrell 1:02:10  Kevin Dawson 1:03:09  Richard Saunders 1:03:58 

Katherine Bates 1:04:11  Ben Breaker 1:04:57  Tony Whitlock 1:06:17  

Denise Bridges 1:06:33  Larry Poole 1:08:43  Jacky Pinnock 1:09:13  

Hugh Morris 1:10:07  Graham How 1:10:13  Kate Williamson 1:10:52

Kevin Kavanagh 1:12:03  Martin Johnson 1:13:50  Ian Keeley 1:16:23  

Tracey Siret 1:25:56  Malachy Early 1:29:46  Dave Early 1:29:49  Joan Ryan 1:34:14 

Downton Half Marathon, November 29

Dave Early 2:11:24

Eynsham 10k, November 29

Nick Leach 40:31  Kate Williamson 47:10  Sheenagh Reynolds 1:06:02
Culham Cross Country, December 6
Katherine Bates 32.59  Denise Bridges 33.06  Jacky Pinnock 34.30  Hannah Brice 35.46

Kate Williamson 35.58  Anne Currie 36.52  Marie Chuilon 37.10  Sheila Gascoigne 41.44

Joan Ryan 46.59  Julie Weiskrantz 47.15
Robert Storey 37.11  Dave Ferrier 40.21  Dafydd Warburton 40.28  Graham Bridges 42.33

Ben Breaker 43.09  Mark Creasey 44.12  Tony Whitlock 44.45  Alistair Graham 46.57

Peter Larbalestier 49.29  John Bishop 49.34  Adrian Pinnock 49.50  Derek Breaker 50.37

Ian Keeley 51.17  Keith Baker 53.35
Andy Reading 10k, December 13

Graham Bridges 39:28  Denise Bridges 43:47 (PB)  Alastair Graham 43:56 (PB) 
Ben Chuilon 48:03 (PB)  Ian Keeley 49:05  Zoe White 51:50 (PB)  Marisa Keeley 58:00 (PB) Elaine Butler 59:52 (Big PB)  Sheenagh Reynolds 1:06:08

ROLL OF HONOUR

Henley Half Marathon: 1st LV60 Kate Williamson, 2nd MV60 Larry Poole
Sodbury Slog: 1st LV60 Kate Williamson

Send your race results to …

Please send results from any races that you run (including triathlons) with details of race name, distances and times and any prizes won to Jane Larbalestier, email: janemdavies@tiscali.co.uk 

RACE REPORTS

Henley 10k (Report by Ben Chuilon)
Following an early Sunday morning start and what seemed like an extra long drive Marie and I finally made it to Henley, to join a queue of traffic. I didn’t realise the event was that big! Once parked up we walked over to the start area, to join a queue for the loo. Well, Marie queued. I, erm... found a quiet spot.

Before we knew it, it was time for the 10k race start. The conditions were good: calm and cool with a bit of sun. The first kilometre, with its gentle downhill, was a doddle, and it was at that point that I remembered someone telling me that going out of Henley meant going uphill for sure, hmmm...

Half a kilometre on I hit a hill, I don’t like those. 10 minutes later I was still going up and it was at point that I remembered reading somewhere that the route has a 2.5 km hill, oh dear.

After what seemed like an eternity (and a bit of walking) I got to the top, hurrah! Gentle slope all the way home? No. The way down was too steep for my liking. I attempted the “Larry shuffle” but I’m clearly a long way off perfecting it as other runners flew by. I’ll have to get some coaching.

The rest of the race just seemed to pass by and the final 2km or so were down but almost flat, my favourite!

As Marie and I walked back to our car we could see half marathoners going past, starting their last 10km, the same 10 we’d just finished. Poor sods...

Well done to all those who raced, especially ½ marathon runners Denise Bridges and Jackie Pinnock for their PBs, and Kate Williamson and Larry Poole for 1st LV60 and 2nd MV60. 

Culham Cross Country (Report by Katherine Bates)
Well it appears to go like this... you spend almost four years entering nearly every club championship race, spending x amount on entry fees and eventually you just may win that elusive (or is it exclusive ?) bottle of plonk. ( I don't count the only other time I won it as it rolled out of my car boot on arrival at home, thereby disgorging all contents down my drive before I had chance to indulge )... 

Ah.. cross country races, don't you just love 'em.....the wet, the cold , wind..and that's just the runners. Actually I do love them, weird as I am. Perhaps it's got something to do with hauling myself over the Lake District fells with my Dad in my distant youth that brings back a few good memories. 

With this race at Culham we had a great turn-out of numbers (nothing to with the fact it counted towards our own championship of course!), so were sure of full teams for ladies and gents. Checking out the opposition both in our tent and others I could see it would be a tough race but that's supposed to be good, isn't it ?!! Hones the old mental skills, or something like that. Under starters orders and us ladies were warned not to knock over the poor youngster on the bend as he was still struggling around the final lap. Personally, I would have thought he could have got a PB seeing all us lot charging down on him. I didn't actually see him as Denise and Hannah had gone speeding off at Bannister pace and all I could focus on was their heels becoming more fainter by the second. Hey Ho. 
Head down and get on with the job in hand...staying upright in a ton of mud that is. All thoughts of good running form are out of the window. Next minute the rush is on to get a good position on the straight narrow bit and I felt my ankles turning in an unnatural angle to the ground! Elbows out, that gets rid of a few trying to get past! (joking ,of course) Bit more flat straight bit and then don't look up or else your heart does a little flip (sorry that meant to read.. steely determination takes over) as the two short sharp hills loom. Of course that means there are two downhills, (I didn't go to a grammer school for nothing you know), and then it hits you that flying down isn't really an option...more like flailing down. How the FUDGE do these fell runners do it ? At the bottom and here we go around again. Whose stupid bloody idea was this anyway to make us delicate ladies run further this year? Sadistic B####S! Moan over with and I look up to see if I could try and reel a few in. Apparently my breathing has been compared to Darth Vader as I try and overtake. I would like to think that is where the comparison ends. Seeing the Finish is always good and especially when I could see my neighbour (Woodstock Harriers) seconds in front. How come the legs don't do that sprint finish that gets practised in speed sessions? Never mind, I'll get her next time or the next..... Well done to us all for making that commitment to Team Eynsham. Us ladies are doing really well so it's now up to you chaps to try and catch us. 

DATES FOR YOUR DIARY
Sat 26th Dec
Boxing Day Pairs’ Handicap Race, The Woodman, North Leigh
Sun 3rd Jan
Cross Country, Banbury

Sun 10th Jan
Woodcote 10k

Sun 7th Feb
Cross Country, Cirencester †*
Sun 21st Feb
Winslow 10k

Sun 28th Feb
Goring 10k
Sun 7th Mar
Cross Country, Horspath
*Club Championship event

† Short League event
Club Championship/Short League

The fixtures for next year’s Club Championship and Short League are now on the club website, along with links to the event websites. 
Editor's signoff

We welcome contributions from all club members, so if you have anything you want to share with the rest of us and want it to be part of the next issue please send it to Graham, preferably by email (graham.bridges@tiscali.co.uk). As you can see, we will accept anything … as long as it’s not offensive.
For other race reports and further information on the Club Championship and many other club matters, please take a look at the website www.eynshamroadrunners.org.uk and the facebook page, accessed from www.facebook.com.
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